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To:  Regional Directors and Directors of Areas 
 
From: Paul Fitzsimons, Acting Deputy Commissioner for Field Operations 
 
Date: January 6, 2014 
         
Re: Implementation of Process Improvements to Case Management Practice 
 
 
Background: 
As you are aware, the Commissioner released the Department’s Investigation Report regarding the 
Oliver family on 12/30/13. The report contained certain recommendations for process improvements 
based on the lessons learned through the review of the Oliver family case that will improve the safety 
net for children needing protective services. These process improvements build upon the changes the 
Department has already implemented pursuant to the Tiered Case Review Project findings that were 
documented in the fall and were undertaken in response to a series of disturbing trends regarding 
young children in care. The Department’s findings from the Tiered Case Reviews were consistent with 
national data and called for immediate action to bolster the safety net for all children and families in the 
Commonwealth. The Oliver case heightened the need to address certain practice areas calling for 
increased attention. 
 
Process Improvements for Immediate Implementation: 
 
1) Home Visits 
 
Consistent home visits are the lynchpin in child welfare practice to keeping children safe. All children 
should be seen in person on a monthly basis. Visits will require an in person viewing of each child, in 
addition to observing the overall living environment, interactions between the children with their 
caretakers and clear guidance and confirmation regarding safe sleeping environments for young 
children. 
 
 Any child not seen in a given month should be addressed in supervision, and the child should be seen 
within the first two weeks of the subsequent month. If there are barriers to conducting such a visit or a 
known safety risk is present for that child, a management conference should be arranged for 
immediate planning to address and mitigate risks. 
 



 

The home visit reports will be used to monitor compliance with this process improvement. Managers, 
supervisors and social workers will all be held accountable to this practice expectation and failure to 
comply will be reflected in performance evaluations. 
 
2) Screening 
 
Effective immediately, every office is directed to screen in for investigation any report alleging abuse or 
neglect of a child five years old or younger in which the parent(s) presents any, or a combination, of 
the following risk factors: young parents; or parents of any age who have a history of substance abuse, 
domestic violence, mental health issues, or unresolved childhood trauma. We recognize that this 
directive will require additional resources and we are working to secure appropriate funding to hire 
additional staff. Further, Scott Scholefield will be visiting all area offices in order to conduct refresher 
trainings for investigative staff in order to ensure quality and consistency in the screening process 
statewide. 
 
In the event an investigation results in the case being opened for services, the need for the family to 
receive Intensive Case Management should be considered. 
 
3) Case Reviews 
 
We will build upon the work we completed last fall during the Tiered Case Review project in order to 
continue to closely monitor children in our care. The Department will phase in case reviews for all 
intact families over time, as resources are available. Beginning immediately, managers during 
supervision with their supervisors will conduct case reviews every six months on families with children 
5 years old or younger living at home. The outcome will be to ensure that safety issues are being 
adequately addressed and services are in place to improve parental capacity.  
 
The Department is working with a consultant to develop a case review tool that will be rolled out as we 
move to full implementation. We expect to complete our analysis of this tool and provide further 
guidance by January 30, 2014.  Full implementation of Case Reviews for all Intact Families will require 
a new policy and union negotiation, steps that will take place once the new policy is developed. 
 
4) Collaboration 
 
Protecting the safety of children is enhanced when we collaborate effectively with others who touch the 
lives of our families: educators, childcare providers, and treatment providers in the areas of mental 
health, substance abuse and domestic violence. Our social workers are dealing often with families 
presenting complex challenges in their caseload. Effective intervention with families requires adequate 
services. Therefore, managers must pay close attention to the most challenging cases in order to 
ensure proper services are in place to foster child safety and parental capacity. 
 
This memo intends to stress the need for our collective work in strengthening the safety net for our 
children, and to enable better outcomes for families by securing the well-being of every child we 
served.  We appreciate your commitment to this work, and prompt attention to these matters. Thank 
you. 
 


